
 

April 23, 2025 
 
Delivered via email 
 
To: Solana Beach City Council 
 
Re:  Comments on Agenda Item C1 of 4-23-2025 City Council Meeting City “Council 
Review of Draft Work Plan for Fiscal Year 2025/26. Work Plan Item 5. Local Coastal 
Program/Land Use Plan Adoption and Preparation of the Local Implementation Plan”  
 
Honorable Mayor, Deputy Mayor and Councilmembers, 
 
The Surfrider Foundation is a nonprofit grassroots organization dedicated to the 
protection and enjoyment of our world’s ocean, waves, and beaches through a 
powerful network. Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the draft work plan 
for FY 2025/26. Among many important priorities included in the work plan, we urge 
the City Council to take long-needed action to complete the City’s Local 
Implementation Plan (LIP) of its Local Coastal Program (LCP). Every city in the coastal 
zone in the state of California needs to have a certified LCP in order to have local 
control over coastal development. 
 
This has been a long and difficult path - starting in 2003, Jim Jaffee served for almost 
ten years on the City’s Citizen’s LCP Committee along with the Coastal Commission, 
the City Council, and various bluff-top organizations to develop a draft Land Use Plan 
(LUP). In 2013, the Coastal Commission certified the City’s LUP.  Solana Beach was one 
of the last coastal cities in the entire state of California to develop a LUP. In contrast, 
our neighbors Del Mar and Encinitas had their LCP’s fully certified by the Coastal 
Commission in 2001 and 1995, respectively. 
 
In the decade since our LUP was adopted, the City has not fulfilled its second set of 
requirements to develop an LIP.  Without both the LUP and the LIP, the City cannot 
have a certified LCP.  Without this important planning document, all residents of the 
City, regardless of their proximity to the beach, are required to get either a permit or a 
waiver from the Coastal Commission for nearly any improvements to their homes. The 
City will not have true local control over development along our coastline until this is 
done. 
 
Unfortunately, development of the LIP has not proceeded successfully as seen from a 
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review of previous work plans. 
 

Timeline of Work Plan Commitments and Actions  
(see full excerpts following signatures) 

 
●​ 2014: Work Plan included development of an LIP for City Council review and 

approval for submission to the Coastal Commission​
 

●​ 2017: City Council directed staff to pursue geographic segmentation of the bluff 
top priorities, and submit segmented LIP for non bluff-top properties​
 

●​ 2019: Work Plan included completion of the segmented LIP for City Council 
review and approval, with the goal of making the draft LIP available for public 
review and submitted to the Coastal Commission in spring 2019​
 

●​ 2021: Work Plan included completion of the segmented LIP for City Council 
review and approval, with the goal of making the draft LIP available for public 
review and submitted to the Coastal Commission in fall 2021​
 

●​ 2022: Work Plan included completion of the LIP for City Council review and 
approval, with the goal of making the draft LIP available for public review and 
submitted to the Coastal Commission​
 

●​ 2023: Work Plan included completion of the LIP for City Council review and 
approval, with the goal of making the draft LIP available for public review and 
submitted to the Coastal Commission in fall 2023.  

●​ 2024 Work Plan included included completion of the LIP for City Council review 
and approval, with the goal of making the draft LIP available for public review 
and submitted to the Coastal Commission. 

●​ 2025 Work Plan included completion of the LIP for City Council review and 
approval, with the goal of making the draft LIP available for public review and 
submitted to the Coastal Commission 

 
Work plans for 2021/2022, 2022/2023, and 2023/2024 also include a proposal to 
resurrect a Geologic Hazard Assessment District (GHAD). A GHAD could potentially 
grant only front row blufftop property owners control over potential assessments of 
other property owners on the bluff based solely on assessed property value. This 
would put the City in a dangerous situation as the City owns the bluffs and also owns 
considerable infrastructure along much of the shoreline. GHADs were studied by the 
City in at least 2002 and 2010 and were not pursued for good reasons. 
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Unfortunately on March 10, 2021, the City approved destroying records relating to a 
GHAD including a comprehensive legal analysis.   At the very least, the City should 1

have preserved the institutional history of its investigations if they were not complete.  
Regardless, pursuit of a GHAD prior to completion of a comprehensive LIP approved 
by the Coastal Commission and adopted by council is putting the cart before the 
horse. This would abdicate control of our coast to a select few prior to fulfilling 
statutory obligations to complete an LIP.  
 
Based on these previous work plans, we ask what progress has been made toward 
developing either a segmented or non-segmented LIP in the last decade. Regardless 
of previous work, we respectfully request that the City Council truly prioritize 
development of the LIP and commit to meeting a deadline of readying a draft LIP for 
public review this year.  We also request that the pursuit of a GHAD be eliminated 
from the work plan as it presents serious risks to the City property as well as protection 
of coastal resources.  Spending $90,000 in this year’s budget if no progress were to 
made is ill-advised.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
Kristin Brinner & Jim Jaffee 
Residents of Solana Beach 
Co-Leads of the Beach Preservation Committee 
San Diego County Chapter, Surfrider Foundation 
 

 

1 From staff report A-6 March 10, 2021, “Documents Below Have Been Reviewed and Approved 
For Destruction:” …“Geologic Hazard Abatement District: Legal analysis of formation - 
Meyers/Nave& peer review estimate (2002-2003); Cal Beach Advocates Corresp (2002); Beach & 
Bluff Conserv. corresp/rep (2002); Encinitas Bluffs GHAD Plan Control (1994/2004); SANDAG 
Proced Guide for LAFCO (2013)” 

 
Phone: 858.800.2282  |  info@surfridersd.org  |  surfridersd.org 

3900 Cleveland Ave., Ste 201, San Diego, CA 92103 



 

Full Work Plan Excerpts: 
 
2014/2015 Work Plan (page 7)  2

 

 
 

2 https://solanabeach.granicus.com/MetaViewer.php?view_id=5&clip_id=1450&meta_id=160533 
 

Phone: 858.800.2282  |  info@surfridersd.org  |  surfridersd.org 
3900 Cleveland Ave., Ste 201, San Diego, CA 92103 



 

2018/2019 Work Plan: Item D1, March 28, 2018 (page 8) 
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2019/2020 Work Plan: March 27, 2019 
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2021/2022 Work Plan: April 14, 2021 
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2022/2023 Work Plan: June 22, 2022 
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2024/2025 Work Plan: June 12, 2024 
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